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OTHERS PRESENT:
JOSEPH PHELAN, MARVIN KREPS, ED DAVENPORT, BRETT KING, LISA ROSENTHAL, STEVE JENKINS, BILL KEMBLE, MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

1.0 Call to Order

President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:35 pm.
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the April 17, 2012 Special Meeting*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
3.0 
Public Comment

None

4.0
Reports and Discussion
4.1
Student Achievement Data Report (M. Kreps)*

Mr. Kreps began his Report with a review of the District’s Mission, Vision and Values and its commitment to the education of the whole child, rather than a narrow focus on test scores.

Mr. Kreps then reviewed the data for Proficiency in ELA, Grades 3 through 8. Mr. Kreps noted two issues that have a bearing. SED has now shifted its definition of proficiency as one of college and career readiness. This will present a challenge in the case of special education students, of whom only 10 – 14% may be capable of reaching such a benchmark. The second issue is that within the District, data reflect a growing number of economically disadvantaged students who struggle to meet academic achievement goals and the District will have to start thinking about how to meet their needs.
Further, in 2009-2010, the Education Department introduced a new “cut point” for the assessment tests, reflecting their shift to a College and Career readiness focus and changing the metrics by which they scored the test results. This has set the District back in terms of progression towards 100% proficiency.
SED’s action has created difficulty across the state and New York has applied for a waiver from NCLB requirements, but it is not clear how this will apply to disaggregated accountability groups.
Mr. Kreps also highlighted the following: the trend in Math is in the right direction and scores in Science are very good, with a gap of only 1% in reaching 100% proficient
In the Middle School the same pattern emerges, however, in Grade 8 only 1% attained Level 4 and this will need a look.
In the High School, Regents scores have been high. The data demonstrate that over time, if students continue on in the District, there is a high success rate at the commencement level.
To meet the new standards for College and Career readiness, students must score 75 or better in ELA and 82 or better in Math.
Rhinebeck has been named on the list of America’s 500 Best High Schools, ranking at #398. Only 64 High Schools in New York State were included. The criteria were expanded for this year to include graduation rates, college matriculation rates, AP exam participation, SAT scores, and AP scores in the calculation.
At the summative level, it is reasonable to argue that the District is in positive territory. Middle School Math is near the top in the four-county region and 2011 SAT scores were the highest since 2006, at 37 points above 2010 scores.



Mr. Kreps then reviewed opportunities for growth.

A brief discussion followed about the need to address the situation of students who are falling between the cracks and developing a plan quickly to provide the assistance they need. CDEP will be looking into the issue. The Common Core standards appear to offer a narrowing of the curriculum. There is a need to set non-negotiable goals in terms of what students need to learn, develop a capacity for short-cycle adjustments, identification of best practice and de-privatization of practices in the schools. Work is needed on developing what’s required for College and Career readiness.
The observation was made that the data show a consistency in SAT scores that reflects competency but may indicate a need to take some action to move the scores up higher.
A brief discussion followed about the recent controversy over the test questions on the Grade 8 ELA Assessment, and the resulting discard of the section in question, which raised concerns over the validity of the test vehicles as a means of evaluating students and teachers. 
4.2 
Principals Reports

CLS:  Mr. King reported that Peer Mediation training has begun. The BLPT is talking about developing a “Common Language for All” in communicating throughout the building and exploring possible activities for the first 20 days of the school year, planning common activities to get the year going. The recent PTSO Book Fair and Ice Cream Social was a great success, offering a chance to meet several authors. The Whale Watch Bingo, Whale of a Concert and Silent Auction are upcoming events, with a final fundraiser on May 12, the Barnes and Noble Book Sale. 40 students from CLS had art work displayed in the Young Emerging Artists Show at the FDR Library. Engineers Week was consolidated this year into one day with the 3rd, 4th, and 5th Grade students participating. Podcasts are available on the teacher web pages and CLS webpages with student work on Famous Women in History. 
BMS: In Mr. Kemnitzer’s absence, Dr. Davenport provided the BMS update. Artists in Action Day was a great success. CAPE visited the school with a presentation on alcohol and drugs and will be returning to present a teen driving program. BMS students are participating in the Young Emerging Artists program with an exhibit at Montgomery Row. The proceeds from recent fundraisers will be donated to the Madagascar project. Students are now studying Madagascar bioforms and will be visited soon by a scientist who will speak about what happened to Madagascar during the cyclone. With an Arts in Education grant, students will be visiting the Shakespeare Festival for a performance of Romeo and Juliet and will be developing their own version to present to CLS students. 
RHS: Dr. Davenport reported on recent events at the High School, including a media literacy assembly focusing on techniques to analyze how media works to influence people. Action on the Peer Leadership Proposal continues. The Art Club visited the Museum of Natural History. Earth Science students visited the Cary Institute to learn about ground water and water conservation. The High School Band will be visiting Ithaca College for a workshop and performance. Four High School Seniors have won recognition for high performance on the Regents exams. History and Government have been added to the roster of AP exams for this year, so more students will be participating in APs. As a first step in increasing the appeal of the physical setting of the school, the Environmental Club will be decorating the hallway outside the Biology classrooms. The Career exploration program will be welcoming visits from professionals and this year, with the assistance of community members, the program will include job shadowing for 11th and 12th grade students.
4.3 
Board Committee Reports*

Policy: Mrs. Cascio reported that the Committee discussed an approach to address more efficiently and effectively any complaints that the public may bring forward, along with a process for administrators to follow in responding. The Dignity for All Students Act takes effect July 1 of this year. Mr. Phelan has provided the SED guidance document to the Policy Committee. Mr. Phelan has also done a gap analysis of the current policy on Bullying. It appears that this policy will have to be incorporated into the Code of Conduct. Since the District already has a Bullying and Harassment policy in place, we are further along than other Districts. The Committee also discussed Policy 5305, Eligibility for Extracurricular activities. Dr. Davenport joined in the discussion to share his point of view on the policy and consideration of extenuating circumstances. The Committee will have a new Policy 5305 by September.
Curriculum: Dr. Kantaros reported that the Committee discussed the foreign language program and the proposed math and science requirement for graduation. The Committee is considering whether to add a third language or expand the current program of French and Spanish. There is a desire on the part of the Middle School to expand the program.  However, scheduling presents an obstacle. Increasing the requirement to 4 classes of science does not appear to present a problem.  However, given the sequential nature of the math program, it could be harder for some students to graduate. If they did not pass a particular unit, it would not be possible to repeat that unit in the same year that they advanced to the next unit. The Committee will continue to explore possibilities. The Committee recommends a change in the Art program from two classes in sculpture to one in sculpture and one in printmaking and ceramics.  Since changes to the foreign language program are still under discussion, plans for surveying students about a third language choice will be held off.
Discussion followed about the potential for unintended consequences of changing the math requirement, given the lack of summer school programs. If the goal is to avoid students having too many study halls and keeping them engaged, perhaps an option would be to offer more electives to provide more opportunities in the instructional program.
Facilities: Mr. Fleischhauer reported that the Committee discussed the sidewalk and blacktopping projects at CLS. Even if the grant money from Senator Saland’s office does not come through in time, the maintenance budget should have enough to get the work underway, given the savings as a result of the mild winter.
The Facilities Committee was asked to consider more trees for the CLS playground. Mr. Phelan reported that Mr. Tieder had already visited Red Hook and collected information.

Finance: President Burns reported that the Committee discussed the building use fee schedule and noted that the District reserves the right to determine which schedule would apply. The Committee also discussed a recent proposal from American Express for a District credit card. Given the growth of online ordering, for which a Purchase Order is not accepted, having a District card is becoming a sensible approach. The Committee also discussed the topic of zero based budgeting, which had surfaced during the Budget Workshop, along with development of a bucket list for outside grant money and receipt of unexpected state aid. Mr. Burnell will contact a school finance adjunct professor to give a presentation on zero based budgeting. By June, there should be a clearer picture of where the fund balance stands which can be the basis of discussions going forward. 

Audit: Dr. Kantaros reported that the Committee meeting began with participation in a NYSSBA-sponsored webinar about the functioning of the Audit Committee. The webinar was followed by a review of what the District is and is not doing, which generated a number of recommendations. Our charter is generally in compliance with NYSSBA recommendations, but we are not in compliance with our charter. It was recommended in the webinar that Districts have Audit Committee members who have financial expertise. Membership on the Committee can be extended to community members, in addition to Board members, so that the Committee becomes a hybrid of Board members and community members, which is the model NYSSBA favors. The Committee will discuss community outreach possibilities at the next meeting. The Committee is required to meet with the external auditor before the external audit. There is a need to follow up on corrective action plans. There is not currently an internal auditor in place. The District has used the same external auditor for the last 15 years and the Committee will explore bringing in fresh eyes. The Committee will begin developing a relationship with the claims auditor. The Committee is also considering whether a paid clerk should be considered who would help track the paperwork.
A brief discussion followed about developing a plan of action and providing direction for the new incoming Audit Committee, which would require this Committee to meet again before the end of the school year. If the decision is to recruit outside committee members, how would that be done and would it need Board appointment? It was stated that the Committee would meet at least one more time. Board action could be required for three of the ideas under consideration, and the concept of the clerk in support of the Committee would be discussed further.
Mr. Phelan noted that a recording of the NYSSBA Audit webinar is available to all Board members who were not able to attend that particular meeting, which is true of all the NYSSBA webinars. If a Board member wishes to view the recording, contact the District Clerk.
4.4 
Proposed Schedule for 2011-12 Annual Superintendent’s Evaluation* 

The Board members discussed the schedule developed by President Burns and agreement was expressed that the schedule was acceptable and would accomplish the requirement in a timely manner. 
5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

None
5.2
Old Business

None
5.3
Public Comment

A member of the public addressed the Board to comment favorably on the very positive atmosphere she found here, but that it was disappointing that Art and Music were not included in Mr. Kreps’ presentation, given how important those subjects are for a well-rounded education. 

President Burns clarified that the subject matter for Mr. Kreps’ presentation had to do with the results of the State Assessment tests and as there is no testing in Art or Music, those subjects could not be included.
Mr. Phelan added that the information about the Art and Music programs provided by the Principals every month attests to the robustness of the programs and the value that the District places on those subjects and the opportunities they afford to the students. 

5.4
Other

President Burns commented on recent concerns expressed by Board members about the timely receipt of Board documents and the time provided to review them, acknowledging that it can be an issue, particularly when a Board Committee meets between Friday and Tuesday. Consideration is needed for what the threshold should be for getting documents, if the administration says the documents can’t be ready until Tuesday. There is concern about last-minute documents and about how the timeliness issue can be improved.
Mr. Phelan noted that this had been a 3-meeting month, which does not provide a lot of time to cycle through between meetings. It could be decided that if a Committee meeting does not take place until Thursday, the report would be put off until the next meeting. 

6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of

Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurers’ Report (General Fund, March 2012).*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED 
6.2 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to adopt the proposed 2012-13 school calendar.*
Prior to the vote, Mr. Phelan noted that a list of dates for giving back unused snow days, should that situation occur, would be prepared by the end of October.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.3
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve Ceramics and Printmaking as new courses to be offered in lieu of a section of Sculpture in the 2012-13 school year.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.4 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept grant awards from the Rhinebeck PTSO in the total amount of $742, as stipulated. (See attached.)*

Prior to the vote, Mr. Vallas expressed the thanks of the Board to the PTSO for their hard work and support.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.5 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the donation of a tree from Candace Bernitt and Reed Fox in memory of Maggie O’Malley, as specified. (See attached.)*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.6 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Susan Gausepohl as a long-term substitute in the position of Grade 6 Science Teacher at Bulkeley Middle School, such appointment to be effective on April 25, 2012 until the end of the 2011-12 school year, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 1 MA+6 ($55,619 at 1/200 per diem), in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA Salary Schedule. This appointment is to fill the vacancy created by the leave of absence granted to Debra Breger, Grade 6 Science teacher at Bulkeley Middle School.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Cascio, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 1 ABSTAIN (Kantaros); 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.7 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Roberta Bloomer as a 2011-12 BMS After-School Program instructor, effective April 25, 2012. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.8 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of Poll Inspectors and Chairperson as submitted, and to give the District Clerk permission to fill additional positions as necessary. 

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
7.0
Proposed Executive Session

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to move into executive session at 9:50 pm for the purpose of discussion of the employment history of a particular member of the teaching staff.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 10:50 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio, Vallas, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio, Vallas, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.9 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following resolution:
BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Education hereby grants to Employee No. 2011-12-01T an extension of paid administrative leave, effective May 1, 2012 through June 22, 2012.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED 
6.10 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the extension of the appointment of Andrew Sheldon as a long-term substitute in the position of Physical Education teacher at Rhinebeck High School, having commenced on December 20, 2011, to conclude at the end of the 2011-12 school year, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 1 BA ($49,900 - pro-rated), in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA Salary Schedule.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Cascio, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED PS (MF) carried 7-0

8.0
Adjournment
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 10:53 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore

